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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, MAY 16, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Bill Dubois, John Kaiser, and Brenda Lyttle
Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; President's Cabinet Member Lisa Murphy; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Herry Andrews, Les Balsiger, Tim Macnamara, Jayne Myrick, Meredith Roehrs, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Jodi Weppner, Anne Wolff and Kevin Yarbrough; and Board Attorney Lance Harmon
Visitors:
Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Shawn Havel (Wingspan Co-editor), Linda Heath (Laramie County Commissioner Candidate), Wayne Herr (McGee, Hearne, and Paiz), and Suzanne Robbins (Wingspan Online Editor) 
1. CALL TO ORDER of May 16, 2012, Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the May 16, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 7:01 p.m.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the April 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
The April 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting minutes will be brought forward at the June 20, 2012, business meeting for approval.
3. OPEN MEETING AND OPEN RECORDS – 2012 LEGISLATIVE CHANGES TO THE LAW – Jim Angell, Wyoming Press Association Executive Director
Mr. Angell, who has been a reporter for 20 years and with the Wyoming Press Association for 13 years, shared the fairly minor changes to the public records’ and open meetings’ acts passed by the 2012 Legislature and clarified existing statutory language.
Public (Open) Records
· All emails between officials and the public are open to review by members of the public.
· The deliberative process exemption is a legal theory forwarded by Governor Freudenthal in an attempt to withhold draft budget documents.  The case was heard by the Supreme Court who decided to defer to the Legislature. The 2012 Legislature considered and then overwhelming rejected the theory.  Therefore, no deliberative process exemption exists. 
· A tighter more concise definition of a public document is now incorporated into the law; i.e., any document, electronic or otherwise, created in the course of business is a public document. 
· A deadline has now been established in which to respond to a public records request—not to produce the documents, but rather to state “yes, you can have the documents” or “no, you cannot have the documents.” The notification of availability must be made within seven business days of the document request.  No deadline was set for the time in which the documents are to be turned over to the requester.
· An agricultural exemption has been added that states any information regarding farming practices on private land submitted as part of a grant shall be kept confidential.  This information was already confidential in other statutes.
· Violation of the public documents act is no longer considered a criminal activity.  However, a civil penalty is in effect up to $750.

· An unsuccessful attempt was made to create a fee for the retrieval of public documents.  Worthy of notation the statute does state in W.S. 16-4-204 “In all cases in which a person has the right to inspect and copy any public records, he may request that he be furnished copies, printouts, or photographs for a reasonable fee.”  However, “reasonable” has not yet been defined.  The statute further states, “Nothing in this section shall be construed as authorizing a fee to be charged as a condition of making a public record available for public inspection.”  An existing document belongs to the public and has already been paid for by the public through their taxes to have them produced, filed, and maintained.  However, if a new document is being created in response to the public records request, a fee may be assessed.
Open Meetings
· The definition of an open meeting was slightly altered to include electronic meetings; i.e., telephone conferences, Skype, or video conferences using the State’s system.  Text messaging or emails cannot be used to essentially conduct a meeting.  If an electronic meeting is conducted, reasonable accommodation must be made for public viewing of the meeting.  
· Under Wyoming law, three types of meetings are identified.  A civil penalty up to $750 is attached for the intentional violation of the open meetings act.
· Meetings that are held according to a schedule set forth in statute or ordinance.  No notice is required for these meetings.  The Board’s regular meetings fall under this category.

· Special (not emergency) meetings.  A special meeting is an unscheduled meeting not held to address an emergency.  A notice must be issued for these meetings.  The media must be notified within eight hours of the meeting.  Proof of a verbal notice must be followed by the filing of an affidavit.  
· Emergency meetings (“the sink hole rule”). An emergency meeting may be held without notification.  However, 48 hours later the meeting has to be repeated in a special meeting with enough notice so that the public can attend.  An exception is when the emergency persists, then 30 days are allowed to ratify the action taking place in an emergency meeting.  
· Executive sessions.  The motion to convene an executive session must specifically refer to the section of the law under which the executive session is being held; e.g., W.S. 16-4-405(a)(ii) for a personnel issue, or simply state one of the statutorily allowed reasons to hold an executive session, which include but are not limited to personnel, pending litigation, real estate purchase, or matters of national security.  If more than one issue is to be discussed during an executive session, each issue must be stated in the motion to convene the executive session.  An executive session may also be held “to consider acceptance of gifts, donations and bequests which the donor has requested in writing be kept confidential.” W.S. 16-4-405(a)(viii) 
Public Comment – None
4. AUDIT ENTRANCE CONFERENCE – Auditor Wayne Herr

Mr. Herr, who is managing partner with McGee, Hearne, and Paiz, provided an overview of the audit process and the firm’s own compliance measures.  
Referring to the firm’s own compliance measures, Mr. Herr noted the auditors are required to complete continuous education training in accounting and auditing as well as government-specific auditing and accounting. Audit staff are rotated on accounts to reduce familiarity with clients and client practices that might lead to overlooking an audit issue, and the audit firm undergoes a peer review to assure the auditing staff is in compliance. (The College’s audit was selected for a peer review six years ago.)  In addition, McGee, Hearne, and Paiz is a member of the Government Audit Quality Center who has additional requirements that must be met in terms of quality control. 
The audit process includes required communication to the Board on the audit’s purpose and general process. Prior to the audit, Mr. Herr is required to meet with the College’s board chairman, chief executive officer, and chief financial officer.  Mr. Herr emphasized that although he is required to meet with the board chairman, any trustee should contact him about their individual concerns or requests.  Dr. Kilty requested he have an opportunity to meet with Mr. Herr.  Mr. Herr explained further the pre-audit meetings are held to learn of any concerns about internal controls, fraud, or a risk of fraud.  He advised the auditors do not make management decisions but rather report issues on internal control to the Board.  The auditors look at the financial reporting system, examine the information coming out of it, and give an opinion on the financial statements.  
Board questions generated the following responses:

· The scope of what is evaluated, in order to determine which programs should be audited, involves all federal funds that come from State agencies such as Workforce Services and the Department of Education.  The student financial aid cluster is the largest program.  The program has to be audited as a standalone program and includes, for example, Pell grants, federal direct loans, supplemental parental loans, and federal work study.
· Other federal grants based on their size and risk also have to be tested according to their internal controls, compliance, etc.  Four federal grants fell into this category last year and were tested.  The additional programs selected are also examined for compliance with the rules that apply specifically to those programs. Any program that has less than $100,000 in expenditures cannot be tested according to federal standards.  If the expenditures are over $300,000, the program has to be tested every three years, more often if there are problems or risk.
At Chairman Thomas’s request, Mr. Herr will mail the required engagement letter and communication letter to each trustee.  As a matter of information, Mr. Herr noted audit concerns are not discussed in a public forum prior to an audit because auditors like to work under the element of surprise.  
President Schaffer stated a request for proposal will be issued next fall for an audit firm and a three-year engagement. The selected firm will be brought to the Board for approval. 
Public Comment – None
5. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports
1) ASG (Associated Student Government) – Reports will resume in the fall at which time the ASG will be known as the SGA (Student Government Association).
2) College Council – College Council Reorganization-Shared Governance Update – Jodi Weppner, Chair
· College Council Policy/Procedure – Submitted to Campus for Consultative Feedback May 8-22 

Ms. Weppner advised the Board of the recommended changes in membership that included the addition of a couple of voting members at the senior level (President's Cabinet).  The rationale for doing so was these members are tasked for carrying out directives.  Ms. Weppner, except where otherwise indicated, responded as follows to questions and comments:
· Although the language in the recommendations to President Schaffer state the College Council “is intended to create a deliberative body, which will forward decisions and recommendations on strategic issues directly to the LCCC President for action,” the intent as stated in the College Council Policy/Procedure is for the Council to “serve as a deliberating body to discuss college-wide issues, to make collaborate decisions, and to formulate recommendations to the President of the College.”
· Item 1.0.A.1) in the College Council Policy/Procedure: “Establish annual institutional goals for improved performance/continuous improvement in regards to institutional effectiveness;” is directed at the College as a whole.
· President Schaffer stated AQIP (Academic Quality Improvement Program) is a tool to assess whether or not the College is making continuous improvement and that is an institution-wide process.  Therefore, College Council may oversee some existing committees such as the Assessment Committee and AQIP.
· The faculty and student College Council members have been appointed and elected.  The staff members will be elected and appointed following the May 17th staff retreat during which President Schaffer will address shared governance.

· College Council agendas are to be disseminated four working days prior to any scheduled meeting to the campus community.
· No “executive team” or subcommittees have been included in the membership of the College Council at this time.

· Faculty support has been received to review the College Council structure and purpose in a year.
· The Board concurred a trustee would not be a member on the College Council. 
3) Educational Services Staff Council April 12 Minutes – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Jawnie Sanders, Vice President; Christine Sowards, Secretary
Mr. Yarbrough reported 93 staff members will be attending the May 17th staff retreat in contrast to 40 to 60 members in the past.  He thanked the Board for the opportunity to have an exclusive dinner with them and stated a lot of positive building back is being experienced on campus.  Also positive, is the attendance of over 200 employees at last Friday’s, May 11th employee recognition event.  Peer staff recognition was received by Shayne Ganze, Darlene Kaelin, and Erin Palmquist. The election of classified and professional staff members on College Council will begin after tomorrow’s staff retreat during which they should gain a better understanding of the shared governance concept.  President Schaffer followed that his address will focus on how shared governance will play an integral role in strengthening a continuous improvement model for the College and invited the trustees to join the staff during his presentation from 10 to 11:30 a.m. and 1 to 2:30 p.m. at the Community House in Lions Park.
Ms. Lyttle stated she is incredibly pleased with the number of staff going to the staff retreat and the positive changes shared with her during the dinner meeting.
4) Faculty Senate April 13, April 20, and April 27 and May 9 Minutes – Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob VanCleave, Vice President; Meredith Roehrs, Secretary 
Mr. Shmidl shared the faculty award recipients at the employee recognition were Jeri Griego, Arshi Nisley, and Trent Morrell. Faculty were peer nominated and award recipients were selected based on service to the college.  He acknowledged the joint effort of the Educational Services Staff Council and the Faculty Senate in bringing forth the employee of the year award to the employee recognition event and hoped to continue and improve the function.  

Mr. Shmidl shared the 2012-2013 Faculty Senate officers are:  Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob Van Cleave, Vice President; and Meredith Roehrs, Secretary (summer only).
Responding to Mr. Mosher, Mr. Shmidl stated the Faculty Senate forwarded a request to President Schaffer that the College Council be a recommending body and not a decision-making body and that the College Council structure be re-visited in a year.  The faculty concern is that only four members are directly tied to academics.  President Schaffer added if the processes aren’t working that are tied to the College Council, who will be tasked with institutional continuous improvement, then the College Council structure will be reviewed. In addition, some of the College Council’s composition will changed through the reorganization and that will necessitate a review of the College Council Policy/Procedure and processes.
5) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Les Balsiger, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President; Trina Kilty, Secretary; Jeff Shmidl, Treasurer 
Mr. Balsiger stated the LCCCEA had a very informative and forthright meeting with President Schaffer on Monday.  He echoed Mr. Yarbrough’s comments that improvements have been seen on campus and that the LCCCEA look forward to working with President Schaffer and the Board of Trustees.
B. Public Comment – None
6. FY 2013 BUDGET – FIRST READING – Vice President of Administration and Finance Carol Hoglund (Copies will be provided at the meeting.)
Chairman Thomas invited Vice President of Administration and Finance Carol Hoglund to address the Board on the first reading of the FY 2013 budget. Ms. Hoglund stated the budget was developed to meet the Board’s expectations and priorities and to align with the Board’s strategic plan. The total budget request remains unchanged from when the budget was presented at the April 4th Study Session.  Of note, however, is session law established a four percent reduction for the 2013-2014 biennium.  Additionally, the Governor has encouraged the State to plan for an eight percent reduction as a result of the downturn of the State’s revenue projections for the biennium.  These reductions will be taken in FY  2013-2014.  At four percent the reduction would be $895,690.  The proposed budget for FY 2013 has a contingency reserve of $426,455, which if unspent in FY 2013 and continued in the FY 2014 contingency reserve, a total of $852,910 would nearly manage the four percent reduction.  At eight percent the College’s anticipated reduction would be $1.79 million.  This amount would be felt by the institution but can managed through the recapture of one-time only funds and the management of variable expenditures, such as the number of sections offered, and the centralizing of decentralized contingency budgets.  This budget focuses on the analysis, adaptation, and implementation of the organizational assessment recommendations, making a purposeful investment in instruction and faculty, establishing a strong, centralized human resources structure, setting aside resources for planning associated with identified priority capital facilities projects, moving base budget commitments from the One Mill Fund to the General Fund, and providing flexibility and stability within the College’s fiscal resources to navigate unanticipated opportunities and challenges.  The total budget request is $66, 691,262, an increase of 5.2 percent over the FY 2011-2012 budget request.
During pursuant discussion the following questions, responses, and comments were voiced:
· In response to Dr. Kilty’s concerns about the athletic director position included in the FY 2013 budget, President Schaffer stated that during one of the over-arching conversations he had with the Board, he was directed to look for ways to improve campus morale, campus activities, and ultimately, student success. In so doing, the Board also delegated to him the responsibility for making management decisions to accomplish the Board’s directions and while he appreciates the Board’s feedback, improving campus morale is one area that lies under his management purview.  President Schaffer assured the Board that he feels strongly about the inclusion of an athletic director position in the budget and that his decision was broadly-based on student concerns, student investments, and a campus environment that supports student engagement and wellness.  
· Addressing Mrs. Lyttle, President Schaffer stated he could provide examples where other schools have full-time athletic directors, who are charged with responding to student interests and needs through the management and expansion of recreational facilities, student athletics, intramurals and other like activities. 
· Ms. Hoglund explained to Mrs. Merrell, who spoke in favor of student intramurals and student health, that student fees collected for intramural sports reside in the College’s Agency Fund and remain earmarked for students and intramurals. 
· Mr. Dubois affirmed student interest was voiced in favor of an athletic director and intramurals during the numerous student senate meetings he attended this semester. 
· Noting Mr. Mosher’s concerns about whether the addition of an athletic director would enhance both athletics and academic programming, President Schaffer clarified that he is asking the Board to support a resource allocation for the institution not an athletic director.  However, referring to Mr. Mosher’s focus on the proposed investment of resources that the Board will allocate, he stated the addition of intramural sports is only one of the multiple issues being addressed by the resource allocations.  Others include offering wellness and other activities that will engage students and help them build relationships with each other and others on campus and strengthen their ties to the community, all of which have been proven to increase student success.  He emphasized the current split of positions (a half-time athletic director and a half-time basketball coach; a half-time exercise science faculty and half-time facilities manager) where these employees are asked to do a little bit of everything is not an effective model for the distribution of the work that has to be done.  Speaking to curriculum regarding an exercise science and wellness program, President Schaffer reasoned that having one FTE rather than the current half FTE faculty focused on exercise science and wellness would likely benefit the academic element also supported by the resource allocation.  He also observed that athletics is one of the main vehicles to engage the community.  First noting that he values the Board’s input, suggestions, and thoughts because they help him frame his own decisions, President Schaffer cautioned on scrutinizing one piece of a management decision within a budget without taking into consideration the bigger picture, adding the Board’s focus as a governing board should be on the bigger picture and not on the management details.
· President Schaffer acknowledged that based on current and most likely future policy, the Board would be responsible for the approval of programs.  He suggested that the expansion of athletic programs is one of the strongest services for engaging students, adding that the athletic and fine arts offerings create a campus environment that is conducive to student engagement and student earning. 
· Chairman Thomas favored resource allocations that focused on integrating the community with the College.

· Mr. Dubois reiterated his earlier remarks that he is totally in favor of the athletic director position.

· Mrs. Lyttle also favored resource allocations that focus on integrating the community, noting the Board should look at new and fresh ways to enhance the student experience on campus. 

· Mrs. Merrell stated she has faith President Schaffer is bringing the College to where it needs to be.

· Mr. Mosher maintained his thinking goes beyond just the athletic director position, pointing out his additional concerns about adequate facilities to support athletics and program expansions.  

President Schaffer stated that although the conversation this evening was a good one, it focused on a small piece of a $60 million budget and urged the Board to give guidance on the entire budget that will come back to them for a second reading at the June 20th business meeting followed by a request for Board approval of the budget at the July 18th business meeting. 
A. Public Comment – None
Chairman Thomas recessed the business meeting at 8:36 p.m. and reconvened the meeting at 8:44 p.m.
7. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS
A. Key Performance Indicators of Institutional Effectiveness – DRAFT – President Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer explained the draft is intended to show the framework being proposed along with the detail, statistics, and methodology. An in depth discussion will be held during the June study session, which will need to be rescheduled because the community college trustees, presidents, and the Wyoming Community College Commission will be holding meetings in Casper during the week of June 4th.   Therefore, he asked the Board to consider holding their June study session at 5:30 p.m. prior to their regular business meeting on June 20th.  The Board agreed to reschedule the June 6th Study Session to June 20th at 5:30 p.m.
B. Public Comment – None 

8. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
Dr. Kilty stated work continues on developing a policy for moving grant-funded positions to College-funded positions during a planning session held on May 12th.  The policy will be finalized after the new vice president of academic affairs is on board.  President Schaffer added a complete policy review is expected to be completed over the next 12 months.  Mr. Mosher asked the Board to hold a future discussion on how to assist the Board Treasurer with the estimating of funds needed to cover expenditures such as those for conference registrations and travel.

2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell 

Mrs. Merrell thanked Mrs. Schliske for opening her home for the social event after graduation.

3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Mrs. Lyttle reported College Brain Trust consultants Dr. George Boggs and Dr. Cindra Smith facilitated a discussion on board governing models during the Board’s May 12th planning session.  All trustees were present and agreed new policies for the Board’s governance use will be drafted over the summer.  The policies will address duties of the Board and duties of the President and will be presented for review at the September 5th Study Session and for approval at the September 19th business meeting.  Mrs. Lyttle added if the Board changes their governance model, an inservice will be held to familiarize the campus with the new governance model and associated policy changes.

B. Public Comment – None 
9. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. 2012-2020 Facilities Plan – Building Forward – President Joe Schaffer
President Schaffer advised the facilities plan was relatively unchanged from its presentation at the May 2nd Study Session. 
Mr. Dubois moved and Ms. Lyttle seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the 2012-2020 Facilities Plan and directs the President to begin implementation of activities necessary to advance the projects identified within the plan.  
DISCUSSION:  Mr. Mosher asked that “Fine and Performing Arts Center” be changed to “Fine and Performing Arts Building” and asked that the motion be so amended. 
Mr. Mosher moved and Dr. Kilty seconded the original motion be amended as follows:

AMENDED MOTION:  That name of  the “Fine and Performing Arts Center” be changed to “Fine and Performing Arts Building.”
DISCUSSION:  Dr. Kilty believed changing the name from a center to a building would represent a flexible facility.  Mr. Dubois said “center” suggests a place where all things take place.  Mass Media/Multimedia Instructor Roz Schliske stated the general consensus of the Arts and Humanities Division is the facility should be called the Fine and Performing Arts Building, signifying instruction space.  At this time Mr. Dubois called for the question following which Mrs. Lyttle asked President Schaffer for his opinion. President Schaffer had no objection to the name change, which he believed was just a matter of semantics.  He noted, however, the building would not be used exclusively to house traditional instruction space.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously with the amended motion’s change.  

ADDITIONAL DISCUSSION:  President Schaffer clarified the funding proposal is to approach the voters on the University/Student Center and the Flex-Tech building at the same time.  The buildings could be listed separately or in tandem on the ballot.  Critical to the process, however, is the assistance of a financial advisor to find out what is most palatable and reasonable for the College and the community.  The request for proposal for financial advisor will be issued by the end of the week.  

B. Public Comment – None
10. MONITORING PERFORMANCE OF THE PRESIDENT (Policy 3.4) – The next Ends Statement—No. 1 Students are able to achieve their learning goals.—is due in October. 
11. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. May 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report

B. April 4, 2012, Study Session Summary – Will be brought forward at the June 20th meeting.
C. April 18, 2012, Dinner Meeting Summary – Will be brought forward at the June 20th meeting.
D. Board Correspondence – Chairman Thomas acknowledged each piece of correspondence below. 
· Dave Gaer – Theatre/Communication Instructor
· Albany County Campus

· Nicholas Nutting – Student

E. Historical List of Board Motions – 2012 
F. Public Comment – None
12. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· May 23 (Wednesday) – Joint Meeting with the ACC Advisory Board (6 p.m. – Hilton Garden Inn – Garden Rooms I and II)
· May 25 (Friday) – Children's Discovery Center Preschool Class of 2012 Graduation – 10:30 a.m. – Center for Conferences and Institutes – UP Centennial Room
· June 5-7 (Tuesday-Thursday) – WACCT and WCCC Meetings – Casper College
· June 20 (Wednesday) – Study Session and Business Meeting (Study Session and Dinner – 5:30 p.m.??? – CCC 178/179; Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
· June 29 (Friday) – Surgical Tech Annual Awards Luncheon and Ceremony – 12 to 1:30 p.m. – HS 111/113
13. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ANYTHING NOT ON THE AGENDA

None
14. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the May 16, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 9:15 p.m.
15. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session was not held. 
Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 


